Who is More Stressed?

An investigation into the effect that stress has on blue-collar workers versus white-collar workers.

Seán O'Reilly 18183930

MAHRM (Part-Time) School of Business National College of Ireland

Submitted to the National College of Ireland, August 2020.

1

Abstract:

This research hones in on the differing stress levels between blue and white-collar employees. The research looked at the particular reasons for developing stress in the workplace of blue and white-collar workers, as the author found an opening for such research. Previous research states that it is the white-collar industry that has to endure the higher levels of stress, however further research states that blue-collar workers have to put up with similar and even more stress than those in the white-collar industry. Therefore this study will attempt to explore the different reasons for stress in both industries and see which sector has to deal with the most stress. The individuals who participated in this quantitative study participated in an online survey, which was comprised of 10 demographic questions, and a 35-question questionnaire developed by the Health Service Executive (HSE) put together to calculate participants stress level. The results showed that the only significant result displayed a negative correlation between work being brought home and stress. All the other correlations were not statistically significant.

Declaration:

National College of Ireland Research Students Declaration Form (Thesis/Author Declaration Form)

Name: Seán O'Reilly

Student Number: x18183930

Degree for which thesis is submitted: MA in Human Resource Managemnet (Part-Time)

Title of Thesis: Who is more stressed? An investigation into the effect that stress has on blue-collar workers versus white-collar workers.

Date: 19/08/2020

Material submitted for award

- A. I declare that this work submitted has been composed by myself.
- B. I declare that all verbatim extracts contained in the thesis have been distinguished by quotation marks and the sources of information specifically acknowledged.
- C. I agree to my thesis being deposited in the NCI Library online open access repository NORMA.
- D. *Either* *I declare that no material contained in the thesis has been used in any other submission for an academic award.
 Or *I declare that the following material contained in the thesis formed part of a submission for the award of _____MA HRM in the NCI._____ (State the award and the awarding body and list the material below)

Seán O'Reilly

12/08/2020

Acknowledgements:

Firstly, I would like to acknowledge all those that agreed to participate in the survey. If those people who took the time to fill in and submit the questionnaire did not do so, it would have not been possible to complete the research.

Secondly, I would also like to thank my supervisor April Hargreaves for constantly supplying me with valuable feedback that I could apply to my research. This allowed me to submit the highest standard of work.

Lastly, I would like to thank my friends and family especially my Mam, Dad and girlfriend who have helped and supported me throughout the last 20 months of completing my Masters.

Table of Contents:

Abstract	2
Declaration	3
Acknowledgements	4
Table of Contents	5
List of Tables:	7
List of Figures:	7
Chapter 1 - Introduction	7
1.1 Background and Context	7
1.2 Problem Statement	0
1.3 Research Question	0
1.4 Relevance and Importance of the Research	0
Chapter 2 – Aims and Objectives 1	1
2.1 Research Aim	1
2.2 Research Questions	1
2.3 Objectives	2
2.4 Hypotheses	2
Chapter 3 - Literature review1	2
3.1 Key Concepts, Theories and Studies	2
3.2 Key Debates and Controversies	5
3.3 Gaps in Existing Knowledge 1	7
Chapter 4 - Research Methodology 18	8
4.1 Research Question Revised	8
4.2 Research Design	8
4.3 Ethical Considerations	9
5	

4.4 Survey Development	
4.5 Methods and Sources	
4.5.1 The Stress Scale	21
4.6 Limitations of Methodology Design	
Chapter 5 - Research Findings	
5.1 Introduction	
5.2 Demographics	
5.3 Results	
5.3.1 Reliability & Validity	
5.3.2 Descriptive Analysis	
5.3.3 Bullying and Harassment Results	
5.3.4 Inferential Analysis	
5.3.4.1 White-Collar Correlations	
5.3.4.2 Blue-Collar Correlations	
5.3.4.3 T-Test	
5.4 Completion & Response Rate	
Chapter 6 - Discussion and Analysis of Findings	
6.1 Strengths and Limitations	
Chapter 7 - Conclusion and Recommendations	
Chapter 8 - CIPD Personal Learning Reflection	
References	
Appendices	

List of Tables:

Table 1: Demographics of all participants.	23
Table 2: Mean results from HSE analysis tool	25
Table 3: White-collar correlations	27
Table 4: Blue-collar correlations	27
Table 5: Group Statistics	28
Table 6: Independent samples test.	28

List of Figures:

Figure 1. Comparison of white and blue-collar stress score result	zs
---	----

Chapter 1 - Introduction

1.1 Background and Context

Stress has become a huge factor in the life that employees and people in general find themselves in today. According to research, stress occurs due to the requirements and demands of a certain environment and that individual's inability to cope with it (Hudson *et al.*, 2015). Studies demonstrate that stress plays a role in both physical and mental illnesses and can be linked to both personal and professional environments (Sharma, 2015). However, further studies have found that early findings of stress can aid in to improving workers' health, safety, wellbeing and productivity (Jebelli *et al.*, 2018). Researchers have noticed that maintaining a certain standard of work-life balance can help people reduce stress levels and live a much healthier life (Choi and Kim, 2017).

As this study is mainly about stress within the workplace, the results have been divided into the two different sectors of blue and white-collar workers. It is important to differentiate between the two. The main difference is that workers who perform mostly manual labour are considered to be blue-collar whereas workers who perform mainly 'desk jobs' fall into the category of white-collar. Historically, blue-collar workers are associated with the stigma of poverty and are considered to be poorly educated (Forsey, 2015). This lack of education means that a large proportion of blue-collar workers are not aware of their basic employment rights. This is backed up in a study done by Schreurs, where he concluded that blue-collar workers were not as aware of their rights to the same extent as white-collar workers and due to this it is therefore felt that employment protection is considerably weaker for blue-collar workers (Schreurs et al., 2010). This in turn directly affects a workers attitude and expectations in the workplace and can be the result of stress build-up as these blue-collar workers may not be getting their appropriate rest breaks, annual leave entitlements or even the minimum wage. The reason legislation gives this minimum requirement benefit to employees is to protect them from physical and mental ill health such as stress (Asiedu-Darko and Amanor, 2015). Further studies have found the resaoning for high stress levels in blue-collar workers is due to the lack of autonomy and control that comes with blue-collar roles. In a study done my Wilson and her colleagues based on autonomy and job satisfaction levels in 260 manual labours, the results showed that the more autonomy that works had, the higher their job satisfaction was (Wilson et al., 2015). Further studies have gone on to show that low levels of job satisfation can directly lead to job stress (Sharma and Chalotra, 2017). Therefore the relationship of job staisfaction and job stress is indirectly affected be the levels of job autonomy in a particular role. Role here is defined as the function that an employee fills within an organisation. It is separate from job title as this is just a label whereas job role refers to the tasks that employees do on a day-to-day basis.

Other factors that need to be considered within this study are the gig-economy and part-time work. The gig-economy is a form of work within the labour market that is characterized by the prevalence of short-term contracts and freelance work instead of permanent jobs (Petriglieri, Ashford and Wrzesniewski, 2018). Petriglieri, Ashford and Wrzesniewski suggest that people are opting to work in environments like the gig-economy and part-time work due to factors such as economic volatility and changes in technology. The author believes the reason why people choose to work in the

gig-economy is because it eliminates stresses that you typically find with permanent jobs such as commuting, long hours, changes within the organization, job insecurities and workplace bullying and harassment.

Workplace bullying is said to happen when an employee is regularly and over time is exposed to negative actions of personal or work-related nature performed by colleagues on the same or different hierarchical levels (Einarsen *et al.*, 2011). For example a member of staff may choose to pick on an employee simply because of their gender and this can cause huge amounts of stress to that employee. The same levels of stress can affect different genders in different ways. For example, studies have shown that women who receive adequate amounts of supervisor support show lower stress levels than men who receive the same amount of support. However, men who are faced with high levels of job insecurity tend to be less stressed than women who face the same amount of job insecurity (Padkapayeva *et al.*, 2018).

Stress comes with both the blue and white-collar industry but this study aims to see which industry is more stressed. The research indicates that it is the white-collar industry that endures the larger amount of stress. Dèdelè and his colleagues believe that it is the sedentary behaviour and lack of physical activity that is associated with stress in white-collar work (Dèdelè *et al.*, 2019). Research shows that sedentary behaviour effects both young and old as Lee and Kim's study demonstrates that sedentary behaviour promotes stress and anxiety in students who are sitting for a prolonged period of time (Lee & Kim, 2018). Whereas Ashdown-Franks and her colleagues have also found that greater amounts of sedentary behaviour to be associated with higher levels of stress, specifically in older adults (Ashdown-Franks *et al.*, 2018).

Employees experience stress in other aspects of their lives as well as in their work life. They then have to carry it into work life and this inevitably affects their work. Some of the main causes of stress outside of work include financial problems, personal relationships, parenting, daily life and lastly your personality. The stresses that come with financial problems, personal relationships and parenting speak for themselves. Not having enough money to support yourself and/or family is going to cause huge amounts of stress. If you have a strained relationship with a family member you were once close with or maybe you are going through a break-up, this too is going to have negative implications on your mental health. Trying to raise your children to be a benefit to society can also take its tolls. The running around of daily life can too develop stressors, from sitting in traffic to forgetting where you last saw your keys tend to stress people out. This daily life stress depends on your personality. Extroverts tend to deal better with daily life as they have greater social resources. Whereas perfectionists bring avoidable stress onto themselves because of their high standards (Scott, 2020).

This study intends on looking into factors that may cause stress to employees that previous literature has failed to look at. This includes the demands put on employees, the control employees are under, the support employees receive from their managers, the support employees receive from their

peers, the relationships employees have with others within the business, their current job role and lastly how change occurs and is dealt with within their business. These seven factors will then allow us to identify the differing stress levels of blue and white-collar roles and seeing if previous research is correct in stating that white-collar employees deal with the higher amount of stress due to their sedentary behaviour amongst other theories.

1.2 Problem Statement

Stress in the workplace is something that cannot be avoided however it can be reduced. The fear is that organizations are not doing enough to prevent the high level of stress in the workplace (Pannu and Tikku, 2014). When employees are happy, healthy and engaged in their jobs they are more likely to hit their key performance indicators (KPI's). However, when they are stressed or burned out, their performance as well as their relationship with other stakeholders within the business, will suffer (Kurniawan, Sularso and Titisari, 2018). The four questions that organizations need to be asking themselves in order to reduce stress levels for employees are; do they know their team? Are they leading by example and showing leadership to promote healthy working habits? Are they reviewing job design and workloads? Are they assessing the management style of senior employees (CIPD, 2019)? The author believes that specific legislation for example, auditing employers more regularly to ensure that they are providing a duty of care to all employees and that no harm is reasonably foreseeable, will help with this (Gorry, 2019). These four questions deal with employee stress. This can then have a knock on effect of reducing stress in home life for the employee and their families.

1.3 Research Question

The aim of this study is to try and establish the effect that stress has on the employees working in the blue and white-collar industry and see if previous research which states it is the white-collar industry that endures the largest amount of stress due to the sedentary nature of their roles is accurate. Further past studies have shown that other stress white-collar workers have to bear lies with organizational justice. This is a theory developed by Greenberg in the late 80's where the organization's behaviours, decisions and actions influence the employee's attitudes and behaviours in the workplace (Herr *et al.* 2015). This same study states that blue-collar workers struggle with Job-Demand-Control (Vassos *et al.*, 2017). This model focuses on the balance between the desires of the employees and their autonomy. This lack of autonomy and control in blue-collar roles is what seems to result in the most amount of stress in their jobs (Herr *et al.* 2015).

1.4 Relevance and Importance of the Research

Elser talks about there being an opportunity for further research by trying to identify the specific mechanisms by which certain blue-collar roles may predispose women, and potentially men, to adverse health issues resulting from stress (Elser et al., 2018). The issues identified by Elser can also be applied to white-collar roles and the author intends to research these matters to try and isolate these mechanisms that can potentially benefit both men and women in the work place. Elser's studies are further reinforced by a study done on factory workers in Bangalore, which demonstrates men who work in a factory had a higher mental mastery than that of women and thus they are able to deal with high stress levels to better effect (Manjula and Manjula, 2012). There is also an opportunity to evaluate the gig economy. This is a form of work within the labour market that is characterized by the prevalence of short-term contracts and freelance work instead of permanent jobs (Petriglieri, Ashford and Wrzesniewski, 2018). The gig economy is often overlooked and is becoming more and more popular in big cities. For example, in London, the gig economy is due to rise to 6.5% in the next year (Geraint 2019). More and more people are forced to work in the likes of part-time work and gig economy due to factors such as expensive housing, the price of childcare and commuting costs. These types of labour too bring their own stresses such as the lack of a guaranteed salary every month, working in isolation, pressures of paying your own taxes and the lack of benefits (Keplinger et al., 2018).

Chapter 2 – Aims and Objectives

2.1 Research Aim

According to the theoretical and applied research it is known that both sectors of workers are prone to a large amount of stress depending on a number of factors ranging from work-life balance to relationship with line managers. However, as mentioned, studies have shown that white-collar sedentary groups tend to be susceptible to the greater amount of stress (Dedele *et al.*, 2019). The author's study will be looking closely at this statement to see if it obtains similar results. Sato, Kuroda and Owan claim that it is work schedules as opposed to work sectors that are the reason for avoidable work related stress, which will be covered in more depth in the literature review (Sato, Kuroda and Owan 2020).

The aim of this study is to compare stress levels between blue and white-collar workers. This study will focus on seven different factors including job demands, job control, managers' support, peer support, relationships, job role and change.

2.2 Research Questions

Main question:

• Is there a difference in levels of stress experienced by blue and white-collar workers? Sub questions:

- What are the main causes of stress in workers?
- How can stress be avoided in the workplace?

2.3 Objectives

The data gathered from this study will be used to analyse the different reasons for stress in blue and white-collar occupations. The data will also be used to see apart from work, what other factors are causing stress to employees.

2.4 Hypotheses

Blue-collar workers have to cope with similar amounts of stress as white-collar.

Chapter 3 - Literature review

Employees are critical for an organisation to succeed therefore it is essential that senior management do all they can to make the employees job as stress free as possible (Xu *et al.*, 2017). Chapter three will discuss the relevant literature of the topic. This literature review will be split into three sub-sections;

- 1. Key concepts, theories and studies.
- 2. Key debates and controversies.
- 3. Gaps in the existing knowledge.

3.1 Key Concepts, Theories and Studies

In a study done by Dèdelè and his colleagues early last year on the perceived stress among different occupational groups, their results found that workers who are sedentary for more than three hours a day, usually white-collar, had a greater risk of developing higher stress levels than those who are active (Dèdelè *et al.*, 2019). Lee and Kim also noticed that in a study performed on Korean students who were sitting for an average of 7.97 hours a day, which is similar to the standard working day of 8 hours, as their sitting time increased, so did the students stress, anxiety and depression levels. This was despite controlling other factors in the students' lives such as finances, weight, underlying diseases and general self-management (Lee & Kim, 2018). Therefore by the logic of this study, reducing white-collar employees stress levels can be achieved by decreasing sitting time and promoting physical activity. This can be done by simply moving photocopiers, shredders and water dispersers to area's of the office that are further away from the employees desks, this forces the employee to complete a remedial task while putting more of an emphasis on physical activity. Other approaches can be taken such as encouraging regular breaks away from the employees' desk and

implementing standing desks (Chapman et al., 2020).

The theory that white-collar workers endure more stress than blue-collar is further reinforced by a study done in Indonesia on the relationship of cardiovascular disease and stress in both white and blue-collar workers. It is well known that stress in the body can lead to cardiovascular disease which accounts for around 10,000 deaths a year in the Republic of Ireland (HSE, 2020). Results from the study done in Indonesia found that white-collar workers were 1.6 times more likely to be diagnosed with the disease than blue-collar workers were although blue-collar workers were more likely to show symptoms of the disease (Prihartono *et al.*, 2018). Kivimaki and Kawachi report that employees who have to deal with work stressors are 10% to 40% more likely to develop cardiovascular disease. It may be of the perception that age, gender and socioeconomic backgrounds are a factor in these figures however they had little part to play (Kivimaki and Kawachi, 2015). Along with cardiovascular disease another main disorder resulting from the knock-on effect of having a stressful occupation is the prevalence of musculoskeletal disorders. The results of a study done on white-collar employees showed that 50% of the participants had experienced waist and back pain believed to be the result from work stressors and job demands (Talab *et al.*, 2017).

Schreurs, van Emmerick, de Cuyper, Notelaers and Witte wrote a journal article where the results showed that it is white-collar workers that are more stressed when they found that early retirement rates are much higher in the white-collar industry than within blue due to being unable to keep up with job demands (Schreurs *et al.*, 2010). As many workers may dream of retiring early to pursue travel, leisure and other lifelong plans, statistics from a study performed by Fitzgerald in 2019 have showed that male blue-collar workers who retired one year early increased their chances of an early death rate by 1.85% before the age of 73 (Fitzgerald, 2019). This could be an underlying, subconscious reason as to why blue-collar workers do not retire until the mandatory retirement age. There may also be other reasons for this such as white-collar roles typically earning more money then that of blue-collar meaning they are afforded the luxury of being able to retire early (Lott, 2013). According to the Economic Research Institute (ERI), an average blue-collar worker in the Republic of Ireland with eight years experience earns €38,453 a year compared to €55,057 a year of the average white-collar worker with eight years experience (ERI, 2020).

However, these studies can be contradicted by the work of Sato and her peers. She suggests that the irregular working hours and switching shifts on a regular basis such as from day to night often leads to mental ill health, such as stress. It was previously suggested that the shorter rest periods were the reason for this but her study shows that it is in fact shift work, especially working after midnight that is the reasoning for these adverse health effects. This is something that the majority of white-collar workers do not have to deal with as they usually stick to consistent working hours such as nine to five (Sato, Kuroda and Owan, 2020). Amongst this, Biomed Central published an article that supported Sato's argument. They performed a study that concluded with results showing that there was very little evidence that showed stress was associated with sedentary behaviours. While past

studies have suggested that sedentary jobs could potentially be linked to mental health issues such as depression and anxiety, Biochem Central's study found this to be not the case (Teychenne *et al.*, 2019).

This study can be reinforced by the research of De Spiegelaere and his colleagues as they claim that a lot of organisations have a one size that fits all model. These researchers performed a survey where they were looking for the innovative work behaviour (IWB) of all employees. The results showed that white-collar workers had a high contribution to IWB but blue-collar not so much. The researchers concluded that job content insecurity can be very detrimental to employees leading to stress and other mental health diseases. Job content insecurity is when workers do not believe that the work they are undertaking is actually contributing to the overall objective of the business, for example constantly preforming remedial tasks (De Spiegelaere, Van Gyes and Van Hootegem, 2012).

Physical burnout is known to be a contributor to stress. As blue-collar occupations are often associated with large amounts of physical activity, they are more susceptible to this burnout (Wang et al., 2017). Burnout has been identified as stress related process. For example, a study was done with firefighters, a blue-collar role, that showed that burnout is now considered a safety concern within the fire service (Smith et al., 2018). The author feels that more businesses need to understand that physical labour leads to burnout and stress. This could be the root of unnecessary physical and mental health problems for the businesses employee, and, indirectly for the employee's family. The stress coming from work inevitability increases the stress within home life. There are studies showing that having high levels of job stress can lead to high levels of home stress. This has a knock on effect to home life and leads to elevated symptoms of depression and anxiety (Fan et al., 2015) and (Ju et al., 2017). This knock on effect is known as 'stress spillover', another way to describe this is when stressful experiences in one area of someone's life, spillover into other areas to have deteriorating effects (Barton et al., 2018). This also works the other way as having a stressful home life can lead to a lack of productivity in the workplace. A study done on service employees showed that organizations that offer greater support to employees who struggle with work-life imbalance could have positive effects on the employees' productivity and morale levels. This in turn proves to be good for business. (Cheng, Zhou & Guo, 2019). Santhanam and Srinivas found that one reason for employee burnout is disengagement from work; which is often associated with blue-collar roles due to the repetitive nature of some jobs within that industry. Their study focuses on working-class, blue-collar employees who have received limited attention with the organizations they have researched. They believe by introducing and improving quality management systems and initiatives within the organization, may improve the employee's organizational commitment and in turn reducing stress and burnout (Santhanam and Srinivas, 2019).

Women in blue-collar roles suffer different stresses than men in theses roles. Women are not historically thought of when blue-collar workers are mentioned however this does not mean that they are exempt from the industry and from the stress that comes from working within it. The results of a study done in the USA (United States of America) showed that blue-collar female employees are more likely to be treated for depression than white-collar workers. However in the same study it was concluded that both blue-collar men and women were less likely to use depression and stress related healthcare than those in the white-collar industry (Elser *et al.*, 2019). Elser and her colleagues go on to state the reasons that women come forward to get their depression treated may include the fact that as men dominate the blue-collar industry, women who work within it are prone to physical strain, sexual harassment and discrimination, job insecurity as well as lack of control over their work. All of the above can be stresses for women in blue-collar roles and all have all originated from the workplace.

3.2 Key Debates and Controversies

Prior to beginning this study the research supported the theory that white-collar workers are the more stressed of the two sectors. Multiple studies are provided to support this hypothesis such as Hanifa's and Oktafani's article where the evidence shows that 46.3% of office workers that took part in their survey are stressed due to work (Hanifa and Oktafani, 2019). However that is not to say that blue-collar workers are not stressed

There is a point to be argued that white-collar jobs spill over more into home and family lives due to work phones, company laptops, working from home policies, always being available and never being able to turn off from work due to new technologies (Hyland and Prottas, 2016). Villadsen backs up this theory as he has done work to show that the adaptation of technology is accompanied by an increase in stress as well as collective control and work intensification (Villadsen, 2016). This generally is not something that applies to blue-collar workers, as their roles require them to be in their place of work to perform their duties.

It can be argued that due to blue-collar workers earning less salary than white, this lack of financial stability can be the result of stress to home life. Some of the most common jobs in Ireland according to the 2016 census figures are blue-collar roles such as farming. The Central Statistics Office (CSO) report states that there are 69,375 farmers in the country or 3.5% of the workforce according to the latest census in 2016. The same report claims there are 90,746 sales and retail assistants, cashiers and checkout operators in the country, 59,392 administration workers, 53,910 nurses and midwives, 44,605 care workers and primary and nursery teachers have 41,654 workers (CSO, 2016). In Ireland, according to The Salary Expert run by the ERI, an entry level blue collar worker (1-3 years of experience) earns an average salary of €25,052. On the other end, a senior level blue-collar worker (8+ years of experience) earns an average salary of €25,057 (ERI, 2020). The CSO posted similar (8+ years of experience) earns an average salary of €25,057 (ERI, 2020). The CSO posted similar

figures where they suggest that the average weekly wage for an industrial worker is €685.53 or €35,647.56 per year (CSO 2019). While white-collar employees such as those in information and communication sector earned on average of €56,506 per year in 2018 (CSO, 2019). This is a huge gap, especially between the more experienced workers. Due to this, blue-collar workers are more likely to live in more unsubstantiated occupations, in poorer areas and struggle financially. This financial stress developed from having a poorly paid job can then impact on home life and vice versa (Wilson and Maume, 2013). For example, as the world was hit by the Covid-19 pandemic at the end of 2019 and start of 2020, more and more countries went into lockdown with all businesses closing apart from those considered essential. The Irish government put a scheme in place where anyone who lost their job or had to close their business due to the lockdown restrictions were entitled to a government paid \notin 350 a week. A large number of employees in white-collar roles have the luxury of working from home as they have the technology to work remotely. However this is a lot more rare in blue-collar collar jobs as, the nature of their role means that they have to be in their place of work to perform their job. These blue-collar workers would potentially have to be laid off and forced to sign on to the government's scheme of \notin 350 a week. This may be enough money for some employees to survive however it may not for others thus leading to large amounts of financial worry and stress that the vast amount of white-collar employees may not have to endure (Raja, 2020).

Mental health issues are not the only burden that employees have to endure. High levels of physical injuries are very common with blue-collar workers where their role is based on Occupational Physical Activity (OPA) (Holtermann, 2015). Studies have shown that OPA related jobs lead to the likes of absenteeism due to sickness as well as premature retirement which contradicts Schreurs, van Emmerick, de Cuyper, Notelaers and Witte's study who believe that it is the white-collar industry who are forced into early retirement due to job demands. The continued working on your feet that comes with a lot of blue-collar roles coupled with performing physically exerting activities that are conducted for multiple hours per day are believed to promote adverse health effects (Clays *et al.*, 2020). Albeit this OPA does not always result in stress to the worker, however the worker who develops physical injuries are more likely to develop depression (Sareen *et al.*, 2013). Many other studies support the theory that stress at work can directly lead to depression such as Gray-Stanley's article on work stress and depression where the study calls for the need for strong work social support systems as well as interventions to aid staff manage work stressors (Gray-Stanley *et al.*, 2010) and (Forbes, 2018).

With these high levels of stress and potentially other diseases that come with certain occupations, what inevitably comes with that are high levels of absenteeism. A study was developed for a company within the airline industry where they were trying to reduce absenteeism amongst its employees. Their results showed that job stress and work-life balance were the main contributors to absenteeism while job satisfaction had very little impact on the matter (Geydar, 2020). This study suggests that if employers can keep job stress low and help their employees keep a satisfactory

standard of work-life balance then they should be able to keep absenteeism low and in return this will promote productivity for the company.

Many may argue that the white and blue-collar dichotomy is no longer valid within the 21st century and that the likes of gig economy and part-time employment makes the blue and white-collar industry somewhat redundant. However, Lips-Wiersma, Wright and Dik believe that both these occupational groups still provide meaningful work to society. White-collar employees believe they provide meaningful work by employing their potential to their organisations as well as serving others. Whereas blue-collar workers provide meaningful work by assisting others in order to maximise their strengths (Lips-Wiersma *et al.*, 2016). The author personally believes that the white and blue-collar contrast is still valid as both sectors provide critical work. Blue-collar employees are responsible for driving the future of personal development in multiple industries such as construction, manufacturing, oil, gas and agriculture. Businesses need to utilize the skills of blue-collar workers in order to achieve better integration and collaboration to reach business goals and further down the line of continuing economic growth (Hennequin, 2007). The same applies to white-collar positions. They are often expected to develop specialized skills overtime and thus making them indispensible assets for their organization and just like the blue-collar employees this will in turn lead to positive economic growth.

3.3 Gaps in Existing Knowledge

In 2012 Von Bonsdorff and his colleagues did a similar study to the one the author is proposing. Within the conclusion of that study it states that there is room for further research on job strain, or stresses, in different occupational groups, as they are not well known (von Bonsdorff *et al.*, 2012). The author intends to investigate the differing levels of job strains in different occupational groups in organisations in Ireland such as Roughan & O'Donovan (ROD) Consulting Engineers who are mainly a white-collar organisation and Lir Chocolates who have up to 250 blue-collar employees at their peak season, and see if previous research is correct in suggesting that white-collar workers are more stressed than blue. The research is suggesting that it will be the white-collar workers that will be more stressed however there is potential for the results to show more stress in blue-collar workers due to the financial restraints and physical demands.

Another gap in the research that is open to further investigation is when Elser talks about there being an opportunity to identify specific mechanisms by which certain blue-collar roles may predispose women, and potentially men also, to these adverse health issues resulting from stress (Elser *et al.*, 2018). Studies that have taken place in Japan have showed that women who work in blue-collar environments suffer larger amounts of job stress and thus have lead to greater risks of developing the likes of cardiovascular diseases (Hwang & Lee, 2014). There are studies to show that shift work, which comes with a lot of blue-collar roles, has different effects on men than that of women. These studies believe that women who partake in shift work are more at risk of developing cardiovascular disease than men are (Hulsegge *et al.*, 2018). Although this study is not looking to measure the rate of cardiovascular disease in employees, the level of stress is proportional to cardiovascular development.

The authors study aims to look into the above-mentioned gaps within the research and apply it with a focus on organizations and employees within the Irish work force.

Chapter 4 - Research Methodology

According to Cambridge English Dictionary, research is defined as a "detailed study of a subject, especially in order to discover new information or research a new understanding" (Woodford, 2005). Alike, Singh states research to be seeking the answers of particular questions that have not yet been answered where these answers depend on human efforts (Singh, 2006). Furthermore research methodology is defined by Crotty as the strategy, plan of action, process or design lying behind the choice and use of particular methods to the desired outcomes (Crotty, 1998). This chapter will be used to illustrate the reasons for conducting the research and how the research process was identified and conducted. The research method that was used for this study will be discussed along with the method of data collection, the sampling, the ethical considerations and lastly the limitations that arose from this method.

4.1 Research Question Revised

The original research for this study was: 'who is more stressed? Blue or white-collar workers? As the author did some more in-depth research on the topic the research question was changed to look at a number of more specific areas around this topic such as; is the white-collar industry more stressed than the blue due to their prolonged periods of sedentary behaviour? Is the blue-collar industry more stressed due to financial burdens? Does stress affect different genders in different ways? How can stress be avoided in the workplace?

4.2 Research Design

The research design is used to set out the procedure of the process. Research can be split into a number of categories including; exploratory, descriptive and casual. Each category of research has advantages and disadvantages and can be used for all types of studies to obtain optimal results. For example, exploratory research is used to define an ambiguous problem such as why the sales in a certain product are falling or to gain a better understating of a certain issue. Descriptive research is used to describe an idea or a theory. An example of when this is used is when researchers want to estimate the size of consumer groups in a population that act in a certain way such as how often young people may purchase the same item from a company brand. Lastly casual research is used to measure if there is relationship between two or more variables and is often used to manipulate, measure and control these variables, (Sreejesh, Mohapatra and Anusree, 2013).

For this study, descriptive research was used. This is a form of quantitative research. Quantitative research allows for the collection of data so that information can be quantified and exposed to statistical analysis so that it can support the theory of this research. Quantitative research is used to test or confirm theories or assumptions. This style of research can be used to establish generalizable facts, for example in this case, showing that white collar workers are more stressed than blue (Barnham, 2015). Primary research provides raw information and first hand information. It is more credible as evidence. However the main reasoning behind the authors' decision to use it is because it gives answers to specific questions that directly affect the researchers study.

4.3 Ethical Considerations

Ethical considerations had to be taken into account for this study and were explained throughout. These considerations were addressed to the participants of this study in the survey cover page through the medium of a consent form. This cover page let the participants know that they would be kept anonymous and all the information that was gathered throughout the survey would be confidential and stored on an electronic password protected format. The author let the participants know that their participation in the survey was voluntary and that they could chose to leave the survey at anytime without collecting their data. The participants were also given the option to contact the author with any questions that arose from doing the survey by giving his email address which can be found in the appendix along with the survey information sheet, consent form and survey itself. Ethical approval was granted by the NCI before starting this dissertation.

4.4 Survey Development

The survey questionnaire was divided into two sections. Section one consisted of ten questions and was developed by the author to gain an understanding of the demographic that was taking part in the survey. The second section was a stress at work related survey that focused on seven different standards that included; Demands, Control, Managers' Support, Peer Support, Relationships, Role and Change. The Health and Safety Executive (HSE) developed this section of the survey (Cousins *et al*, 2004), (MacKay *et al*. 2004) & (Kerr, McHugh and McCrory, 2009). It consists of 35 questions that ask about working conditions that are known to be associated with causing stress. The participants' answer the questions based on how they feel about that aspect of their job. The HSE provided an analysis tool that was used to analyse the results. The analysis tool gives an average figure for each of the management standards for all respondents or particular sub-groups. The tool works by using Excel utilities to cut the survey results using demographic category data that was

collected.

Standard 1 - Demands

The demand questions looked at what was expected of each participant at work. This ranged from meeting deadlines to how intensely they were expected to work to being able to take sufficient breaks to working long hours. The rationale behind this group of questions is to see if the participants are being put under unnecessary pressure.

Standard 2 - Control

This group of questions is used to see how much control the employee has at work. If a worker is micromanaged and has little control of their duties, this can develop into stress (Swida-Barteczka and Szweykowska-Kulinska, 2019).

Standard 3 - Manager Support

The aim behind asking questions looking into manager support was to see if the managers of the participants were helping their staff when work was getting overwhelming and if the worker felt supported. Helping staff through periods of high workloads can significantly reduce stress. Studies have shown that manager behaviour has a significant influence on common mental health disorders (Petrie *et al.*, 2018).

Standard 4 - Peer Support

The questions from this section focused on the support that the participants received from their peers. Were they willing to help when their workload got too large? Do they get the respect they deserve from their colleagues? Are their colleagues willing to listen to their work related problems?

Standard 5 - Relationships

Relationships with others play a massive part in causing unnecessary work related stress. This section focused on seeing if the participants have a good relationship with their colleagues. Bullying and harassment feature heavily in this section as bullying has been shown to bring on stress related symptoms (Malik and Björkqvist, 2019).

Standard 6 – Job Role

This standard focuses on the job role of an employee in their current job. Do they know what is expected of them and are they clear of the goals and objectives of their department? Not being aware of this can lead to low employee morale and be a trigger for stress (Abraham *et al.*, 2018).

Standard 7 - Change

People usually don't like change and when they aren't consulted about it and it is forced upon them this can be a very stressful situation (Zakaria, Balan and Lee, 2019). This group of questions focuses on how the participants have to deal with change in their respective organisations.

4.5 Methods and Sources

The method of this study was done through the use of surveys and had a total of 316 participants, 303 of which completed the survey in full giving a 95.8% completion rate. The researcher opened the survey for one month. When the one-month period ended, the survey was closed with the data uploaded to HSE survey analysis tool and SPSS. A survey was posted on social media (LinkedIn, Facebook & Whatsapp) as well as being distributed to the employees of the author's work place to participate in. The author used the resources at his disposal such as social media and therefore it was open to complete by anyone who came across the survey that was currently employed. The social media sites used included LinkedIn and Facebook. The author also requested the permission of organisations from current and past employment with the aim to send the questionnaire out to their employees to participate in. This style of sampling is known as non-probability sampling with a focus on voluntary sampling (Sakshaug et al., 2019). The other type of sampling that could have been used was probability sampling. This is when every member of the population has an equal chance of being selected to carry out the survey. As this survey was voluntary, this means that non-probability sampling was used. Non-probability sampling is defined as "a sampling technique where the odds of any member being selected for a sample cannot be calculated" (Yang, Kim & Song, 2020). The main advantage of non-probability sampling over probability sampling is that it is more cost and time efficient. It can also be a lot more efficient with smaller samples. The main disadvantage with nonprobability sampling is that it is very difficult to know how well you are representing the population (Acharya et al. 2013). The data was analysed based on the answers within the surveys using the HSE analysis tool. This tool helps to answer the research questions of this dissertation.

4.5.1 The Stress Scale

The stress scale prompted the frequency to which respondents thought they were exposed to stressors within their work environment. The stress scale used numerical data through a Likert scale. All questions were scored according to the frequency with which these situations are assessed as stressful, from (1) never, (2) seldom, (3) sometimes, (4) often and (5) always. The survey questions were based around the seven standards that are believed to bring on stress in the workplace; Demands, Control, Manager Support, Peer Support, Relationships, Role and Change. The participants answered the questions on a scale of one to five. One being not in agreement with the question and an indicator of low stress levels and five being in agreement with the question and an indicator of high stress levels.

4.6 Limitations of Methodology Design

There were two key limitations that the author found after designing the methodology. The first being that the survey was intended to be sent to a number of construction and manufacturing companies to bring up the amount of blue-collar participants, however due to the Covid-19 pandemic that was on-going at the time of completing this research, this was not possible as the country went into lockdown (Sky News, 2020).

The second limitation was a concern that the author highlighted during the submission of this dissertation proposal. This was the possibility of organisations not allowing their employees to take part in the survey due to the fact the work related stress is a sensitive topic. ROD kindly allowed their employees to engage in the survey however Lir Chocolates declined.

Both of these limitations resulted in the number of blue-collar participants being considerably lower than white-collar participants (61 blue vs. 255 white).

Chapter 5 - Research Findings

5.1 Introduction

This chapter will go through the results and analysis of the study. The findings were acquired through the survey that was distributed. It looks at the descriptive and interferential results that were obtained by submitting the results into SPSS (Statistical Packages for Social Sciences.) By performing statistical analysis this allows the author to answer the below research objectives:

- 1. To investigate the different reasons for stress in blue and white-collar occupations.
- 2. To investigate what other factors apart from work are bringing stress upon employees.

5.2 Demographics

	White-Collar	Blue-Collar
Total	81.01%	18.99%
Age		
Under 18	00.00%	00.00%
18-24	10.93%	15.00%
25-34	53.51%	50.00%
35-44	14.06%	08.33%
45-54	14.45%	10.00%

Table 1. Demographics of all participants.

55-64	06.25%	13.33%
65+	00.39%	01.66%
Non-responders	00.39%	01.66%
Gender		
Male	48.43%	45.00%
Female	51.57%	55.00%
Shift		
9am-5pm Monday to Friday	78.12%	26.66%
Weekend work	00.00 %	01.66%
Evening work	00.78%	06.66%
Night shifts	00.00%	00.00%
On call	00.39%	00.00%
A combination of the above	15.23%	50.00%
Other	05.46%	15.00%
Marital Status		
Single	48.04%	46.66%
Cohabiting	13.28%	15.00%
Engaged	03.12%	01.66%
Married	32.32%	28.33%
Separated	01.17%	01.66%
Divorced	00.78%	03.33%
Widowed	00.78%	01.66%
Non-responders	00.39%	01.66%
Children		
0	72.65%	60.00 %
1	09.37%	10.00%
2	10.54%	11.66%
3	03.90%	10.00%
4	01.95%	08.33%
5	01.17%	00.00%
5+	00.39%	00.00%
Non-responders	00.39%	00.00%
Conflict		
Never	21.09%	18.33%
Seldom	52.73%	50.00%

Sometimes	21.87%	28.33%
Often	03.90%	03.33%
Always	00.00%	00.00%
Non-responders	00.39%	00.00%
Bring Work Home		
Never	23.43%	31.66%
Seldom	26.17%	18.33%
Sometimes	26.95%	30.00%
Often	15.62%	08.33%
Always	07.81%	10.00%
Non-responders	00.00%	01.66%
Work Related Injury		
Yes	03.90%	11.66%
No	96.09%	88.33%

5.3 Results

5.3.1 Reliability & Validity

Before the researcher could determine which survey to run, it is very important to make sure that it is reliable and validated. This is important as it gives the researcher an indication of the consistency of the survey. The original 35 questions that is shown in section two of the distributed survey was already pre-validated by the HSE. However when the researchers additional 10 demographic questions were added in, the survey had to be re-validated. Therefore a Cronbach Alpha test had to be carried out to determine the reliability. For a survey to be considered reliable the coefficient has be .70 or above. The reliability results of the 45 question survey was .85 where n=45. This indicates that the survey has an adequate level of reliability.

5.3.2 Descriptive Analysis

Table 2 indicates the mean results that were obtained when the data was entered into the HSE analysis tool. Each number refers to the mean result from each stress standard. All the stress standard results were then added up and the mean was gotten to show the result for both white and blue-collar participants. This number represents the level of stress for the blue and white-collar sectors.

Table 2. Mean results from HSE analysis tool.

Standard	White-Collar Mean (n=255)	Blue-Collar Mean (n=61)
Demands	2.89	2.79
Control	3.54	3.24
Manager Support	3.58	3.27
Peer Support	3.83	3.67
Relationships	3.85	3.70
Job Role	3.65	3.94
Change	3.31	2.93
Mean Results	3.52	3.36

Figure 1. Comparison of white and blue-collar stress score results



The early indications from the descriptive results show that white-collar workers struggle most with their Relationships than any of the management standards. Blue-collar workers struggle with the standard of Role than any of the other standards. Role scored highest in blue-collar workers than any other standard in each occupational group. White-collar workers scored highest in Relationships and lowest in Demands. Blue-collar workers scored highest in Role and lowest in Demands also. White-collar workers scored higher than blue in all the standards excluding Role, these included Demands, Control, Manager Support, Peer Support, Relationships and Change. What the descriptive results can tell us is that blue and white-collar workers run each other closely. The domains that one group score high in, the other group also score high in. So really, there doesn't appear to be much difference in terms of what elements of work cause stress to both groups. It is also seen that the demands domain is not as stressful as relationships, job role and peer support. It is also visible that in all domains bar one, the white-collar workers score slightly higher in terms of stress than the blue collars, except for role.

When the average results are added up for all seven standards, white-collar totalled an average result of 3.52 out of 5, while blue-collar totalled an average result of 3.36 out of 5. High levels of stress are believed to occur at 3.75 out of 5 (Cousins *et al*, 2004).

5.3.3 Bullying and Harassment Results

The results also showed that 8% of white-collar participants who responded report that they are always, often or sometimes bullied and 56% of the participants who responded report that they are always, often or sometimes subject to personal harassment in the form of unkind words or behaviour. When this is compared to blue-collar workers, 18% of participants who responded report that they are always, often or sometimes bullied and 46% of the participants who responded report that they are always, often or sometimes bullied and 46% of the participants who responded report that they are always, often or sometimes bullied and 46% of the participants who responded report that they are always, often or sometimes subject to personal harassment in the form of unkind words or behaviour.

5.3.4 Inferential Analysis

The author tested to see if there was a correlation between the factors that may potentially cause stress to employees such as the shift that they work, conflict that occurs in their home life and if the employees bring work home with them. The author also tested the correlation between gender and stress level to see if there is there is a differential between male and female. These relationships between stress level and gender, shift, conflict at home and work brought home were analysed using Pearson product-moment correlation coefficient. The correlations for the white-collar and blue-collar are on separate tables below.

5.3.4.1 White-Collar Correlations

		Level of Stress
Gender	Pearson Correlation	.024
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.713
	Ν	247
Shift	Pearson Correlation	051
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.421
	Ν	247
Conflict	Pearson Correlation	041
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.522

Table 3. White-collar correlations.

	Ν	246
Work Brought Home	Pearson Correlation	211**
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.001
	Ν	247

**. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

*. Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed).

The white-collar correlations show that for gender and stress level there is a small positive level of correlation however it is not statistically significant. For shift and stress level there is a small negative degree of correlation this is also not statistically significant. Conflict and stress level there is a small negative level of correlation, which is also not significant. Lastly, for work brought home and stress level there is a small negative degree of correlation and this is significant.

5.3.4.2 Blue-Collar Correlations

		Level of Stress
Gender	Pearson Correlation	008
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.951
	Ν	56
Shift	Pearson Correlation	.207
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.127
	Ν	56
Conflict	Pearson Correlation	096
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.483
	Ν	56
Work Brought Home	Pearson Correlation	001
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.994
	Ν	55

Table 4. Blue-collar correlations.

**. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

*. Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed).

The blue-collar correlations show that for gender and stress level there is a small negative level of correlation however it is not statistically significant. For shift and stress level there is a small positive degree of correlation this is also not statistically significant. Conflict and stress level there is a small negative level of correlation, which is also not significant. And for work brought home and stress level there is a small negative degree of correlation, this is also not significant.

5.3.4.3 T-Test

For this section the author is trying to evaluate if there is a significant difference between the blue and white-collar participants. As the author is using the mean of both the blue and white-collar results, it was felt that the T-Test would be best used for this section of analysis. The T-Test assesses whether the mean of two different groups are statistically different from each other. The results for the T-Test are displayed below.

Table 5. Group Statistic	CS.
--------------------------	-----

	Sector	Ν	Mean	Std. Deviation	Std. Error Mean
Level of Stress	Blue	56	3.3180	.47325	.06324
Level of Stress	White	247	3.4612	.44266	.02817

Table 6. Independent samples test.

Independent Samples Test													
		Levene's Test for Equality of Variances			t-test for Equality of Means								
		F	Sig.	t	df	Sig. (2– tailed)	Mean Difference	Std. Error Difference	95% Confiden the Diff Lower				
Level of Stress	Equal variances assumed	1.740	.188	-2.157	301	.032	14318	.06637	27378	01258			
	Equal variances not assumed			-2.068	78.296	.042	14318	.06923	28099	00536			

As shown from table 6, Independent Sample Tests, as the significance is .188 and greater than .05 we can assume that the variances are equal. As the significance in the 2-tailed column is less than .05, this means the mean score between the groups are significantly different and the null hypothesis of blue-collar employee's being more stressed that white therefore has to be rejected.

5.4 Completion & Response Rate

The survey had 316 participants, 255 white-collar participants and 61 blue-collar participants. Of the 316 participants, 303 completed the survey in full. The overall completion rate was 95.88%. Of the 255 white-collar participants, 247 of them completed the survey in full giving a completion rate of 96.86%. Of the 61 blue-collar participants, 55 of them completed the survey in full giving a completion rate of 90.16%. The HSE state that in order to reflect the results adequately, a response rate of over 50% must be achieved to maintain adequate results. 60% is considered desirable, 70% is good and 80% or over is considered very good (HSE, 2020).

Chapter 6 - Discussion and Analysis of Findings

This chapter will discuss the results and the analysis of the findings and will compare and contrast them to past studies. When the results are analysed it shows that white-collar workers are more stressed than their blue-collar counterparts. Previous studies and existing literature supports these results, which will be discussed in more detail below.

The author will discuss the hypothesis of this study, which was that blue-collar workers have to cope with similar amounts of stress as white-collar workers highlighting the results and discussing the literature that supports and disproves the above stated hypothesis. The author will also discuss the results of the objectives and sub-objectives of this study.

The main objectives of this study was to investigate the different reasons for stress in blue and white-collar workers and also to investigate what other factors apart from work, is bringing stress upon employees. This study shows that the main reasons for stress in both blue and white-collar workers were role, relationships and peer support. The role of an occupation weather it's blue or white-collar can give unwarranted stress to an employee (Abraham et al., 2018). Further studies have shown that the role an employee has in an organisation can be overloaded and thus leading to stress (Duxbury et al, 2018). This study has shown another reason for stress in both blue and white-collar workers is relationships. Relationships have proven to play a huge part in causing unnecessary work related stress. Relationships with colleagues including team members and line managers have the ability to develop into very stressful situations for employees. For example, if employees are subject to bullying or harassment in the workplace, this is going to lead to workplace stress (Malik and Björkqvist, 2019). The last main reason of stress is peer support, having uneven workloads and poor line manager delegation leads to employees developing stress. It is proven that peer support at work supports psychological resilience by enhancing coping skills and providing social support. The results of a study done on peer support within an organisation showed that peer support programmes in the workplace increases employee morale and relationships between employees (Agarwal et al., 2019).

The researchers last sub-question was, 'can stress be avoided within the workplace?' The results from the researchers study would indicate that stress could be avoided within the workplace. In a study done on job role in nurses, the results showed that empowering employees reduced role stress and increased job satisfaction (Orgambídez and Almeida, 2020). Stress can also be avoided when it comes to the standard of change. By interacting and communicating change with employees, this can reduce stress in an organisations workforce. Studies have shown that the risk of receiving stress related medication increases for employees in organisations that don't communicate change with their employees in a clear and timely manner (Dahl, 2011). Avoiding stress related to relationships in the workplace can be avoided also. This can be done in numerous ways, examples including bullying and harassment training have proved to be very effective. Employee inclusion has also shown to boost

employee self-efficacy and decrease stress levels that are associated with relationships in the workplace (Sarwar *et al.*, 2019). Stress can be reduced with adequate peer and manager support. It has been proven that improving organisational support in the worplace can heavily reduce work related stress as a lack of these supports have proven to be one of most detrimental causes of stress in the workplace (Lecca *et al.*, 2020). By minimising the standard of control, stress can be avoided in the workplace. If an employee is micromanaged and has little control of their duties, this can develop into avoidable work related stress (Swida-Barteczka and Szweykowska-Kulinska, 2019). Employees who are given more control feel more empowered and this can be a critical solution to decreasing stress (Cooper, 2020). Lastly, stress can be avoided within the workplace through the standard of demands. Job demands are seen as any physical, psychological, social, or organizational aspects of a job, that require sustained physical and/or psychological effort or skills. Therefore, they are associated with certain physiological and/or psychological costs. Examples include, work pressure, emotional demands. Therefore by reducing these demands this should directly reduce stress levels.

The authors original hypothesis wanted to see which industry had to cope with the higher levels of stress. When studying the literature the author seen that both blue and white-collar employees have to cope with high levels and different types of daily stresses. As can be seen from the above chapter, the author ran the statistical test Bivariate Pearson Correlation as this test determines if there is a significant relationship between two variables (Bishara et al., 2017). Before running this particular test on the software SPSS, a test for reliability was preformed on the 45-question survey. The author then ran the Bivariate Pearson Correlation test in which the analysis confirmed that there was a significant relationship in white-collar workers, stress and participants who brought home work with them. In line with this theory, the literature in chapter three highlighted the relationship between stress and work being brought home in white-collar workers. As workloads continue to be as heavy as ever, organisations need to find a solution to employees bringing work home. Even though the authors results showed a negative correlation, it is clear from the literature that employees bringing work home is bringing unnecessary stress upon employees. Of the 256 white-collar participants, over 76% of them bring work home on a seldom basis or more. Employees may feel it is necessary to bring work home and finish off or catch up on their work that they were not able to complete in the workplace but studies have shown that there is no evidence to indicate that this leads to a growth in productivity compared to those who leave their work in the office (Eldridge and Pabilonia, 2010). In Ireland, money has become less of a benefit for employees whereas a good standard of work-life balance is becoming more of a priority for job seekers (Farrell, 2020). Organisations need to find a way for their employees to get their work done in their contracted hours in order to reduce stress levels.

The authors test did not find any significant correlations with any of the other relationships with both blue and white-collar workers.

When performing this study the researchers main question was, 'Is there a difference in stress

level experienced by blue and white-collar workers?' When descriptive analysis was performed for this study, white-collar (3.52 / 5.00) workers showed a higher average stress level than blue (3.36 / 5.00). The results have indicated that there is a difference in stress levels between the two industries with white-collar workers enduring more stress than that of blue. However as there were over four times as many white-collar participants than blue, this was not a fair study to draw comparisons from.

6.1 Strengths and Limitations

There were a number of strengths and limitations of performing this study. For example, the findings of this research can be generalised if the selection process if the sample is representative of the study population. However in this study's case this was a limitation as there was uneven blue to white-collar worker participation. Other strengths included that the data was relatively easy to analyse however the limitation of this is that it's not robust enough to explain the issue. When the survey responses were inputted into the HSE analysis tool they indicated that the white-collar participants were the more stressed of the two occupations. However as the white-collar to blue-collar participant ratio was 81:19, this gave a biased and unreliable set of results. The researcher continued with the study as if there was a more even distribution of blue and white-collar participants for the purposes of completing the dissertation. Large data imbalances such as in this study can introduce biases towards certain groups. These biases can have unwelcome consequences on the results of the study. This imbalance could have been rectified with the use of Data-Level and Algorithm-Level solutions. The solutions cover sampling, feature selection, over-sampling and under-sampling. These solutions would help bridge the sample number gap of the two different classes and give more meaningful results (Leevy et al., 2018). Another way that the author could have dealt with the uneven distribution of the two groups would be to multiply the white-collar participants by a factor of 2 and multiply the blue-collar participants by a factor of 8.5. This would compensate for the uneven response rate. This is a method of social research known as weighing (Brem, 2015).

Chapter 7 - Conclusion and Recommendations

Within this study the researcher attempted to discover which industry is more stressed, the blue-collar or the white-collar industry and offer some recommendations that organisations, linemanagers and employees themselves can do to help prevent stress within their roles. The literature revealed that there ample reasons as to why employees in both sectors are stressed and revealed that it is the white-collar sector that is more stressed of the two due to their sedentary behaviour and higher job demands. The authors own studies backed this up however the reasoning is due to white-collar employees bringing work home. Regardless of the results the survey can be used in organisations to track employee stress levels on a yearly basis, implement change and test again the following year to see if the changes that were implemented have reduced employee stress. The recommendations that the author would make for this dissertation research if it were to be replicated in the future would be to try and get a more even distribution of blue and white-collar participants to ensure less biased and more reliable results. For any potential replications of this study it is important to certify reliability of all findings. As can be seen from the above study, not all the findings were in agreement with similar past studies.

Other recommendations that the author would make based on findings from this study to try and reduce stress in both blue and white-collar workplaces would be for both employees and employers to identify stressors. This can be done by analysing the reasons for drastic changes and using reports and metrics to check productivity levels, absence and change in behaviour to name a few. The author also recommends providing time management training to employees. Studies have shown that improving time management skills to coincide with job demands can lessen stress to a large extent. The author's last recommendation is to try and restructure cognitive skills. Implementing emotional based approaches to overcome criticism that can bring on stress can be a useful stress management approach (Tripathy, 2018).

To conclude, from the research performed it is highly important that organisations work on lowering and eliminating work related stress as much as possible so that employees remain both physically and mentally healthy. Findings from this research may provide a platform to help future researchers explore this area or stress in the blue and white-collar industry.

Chapter 8 - CIPD Personal Learning Reflection

The reason that I decided to do my Masters in Human Resource Management in the National College of Ireland was due to by my lack of passion in the line of work in my previous jobs. I feel like my characteristics are best suited to helping others be the best they can be. Having worked in food science, sales, retail and the food and drink industries, this has allowed me to view how people want to be treated. The lecturers and course content in NCI have helped teach me how to do this in such a short period of time.

My time completing my Masters has been a rollercoaster. I originally started as a full-time student but had to switch to the part-time course in order to facilitate going back to work full-time. I struggled to find the balance of work, life and study and probably underestimated the workload that was needed to complete this course. This wasn't the only obstacle that I had the dodge as Covid-19 hit. This pandemic meant that I couldn't reach certain audiences when looking to distribute my survey leaving my results of this dissertation very one sided. It also meant that any communication I needed to have with lectures and my supervisor had to be done over email. This wasn't optimal but the feedback I constantly received on my work was always second to none and I wouldn't have been able to complete the dissertation without this direction.

I felt the hardest part of the whole course was completing the dissertation. As my dissertation

in my undergrad was a completely different format to this one, I struggled to write the dissertation academically but also in a way that would make sense to someone with no background in HR. This was particularly difficult in the results section. I had never used SPSS in the past and this was another challenge. Trying to figure out which test to use was very difficult as using the wrong test would not give the results that would be needed for the discussion section.

Taking this course has allowed me to develop in areas that I feel I would have stayed stagnant in had I stayed in my previous line of work. I am now a lot more confident working as part of a team and giving my opinion within that team. Previously this is something that I would have gone out of my way to avoid however now I feel a lot more comfortable within these situations and I believe it is down to the learning opportunities I received from the NCI.

To sum up, this masters has been the most overwhelming experience of my life however I feel that the reward and feeling of accomplishment when graduating will far outweigh the stressful days and I'm personally delighted that I decided to push myself by leaving my job to go back and study full-time in a completely different industry.

References

Abraham, L., Thom, O., Greenslade, J., Wallis, M., Johnston, A., Carlström, E., Mills, D. and Crilly, J. 2018. Morale, stress and coping strategies of staff working in the emergency department: A comparison of two different-sized departments. *Emergency Medicine Australasia*, 30(3), pp.375-381.

Acharya, A., Prakash, A., Saxena, P. and Nigam, A. 2013. Sampling: Why and How of it?. *Indian Journal of medical Specialities*, 4(2), pp.330-333.

Agarwal, B., Brooks, S. and Greenberg, N. 2019. The Role of Peer Support in Managing Occupational Stress: A Qualitative Study of the Sustaining Resilience at Work Intervention. *Workplace Health & Safety*, 68(2), pp.57-64.

Annual Earnings - CSO - Central Statistics Office. 2019. *Cso.ie*. Available from: https://www.cso.ie/en/releasesandpublications/ep/p-

eaads/earningsanalysisusingadministrativedatasources2018/annualearnings/ [Accessed April 8, 2020]. Ashdown-Franks, G., Koyanagi, A., Vancampfort, D., Smith, L., Firth, J., Schuch, F., Veronese, N. and Stubbs, B. 2018. Sedentary behavior and perceived stress among adults aged ≥50

years in six low- and middle-income countries. Maturitas, 116, pp.100-107.

Asiedu-Darko, E and Amanor, M. 2015. "A Survey of Public Sector Workers Attitute Towards Annual Leave", *Journal of Global Economics, Management and Business Research*, 2(2), pp. 108-112

Barnham, C. 2015. Quantitative and Qualitative Research: Perceptual Foundations. *International Journal of Market Research*, 57(6), pp.837-854.

Barton, A., Beach, S., Bryant, C., Lavner, J. and Brody, G. 2018. Stress spillover, African

Americans' couple and health outcomes, and the stress-buffering effect of family-centered prevention. *Journal of Family Psychology*, 32(2), pp.186-196.

Bochantin, J. and Cowan, R. 2014. Acting and Reacting. *International Journal of Business Communication*, 53(3), pp.306-325.

Bishara, A., Li, J. and Nash, T. 2017. Asymptotic confidence intervals for the Pearson correlation via skewness and kurtosis. *British Journal of Mathematical and Statistical Psychology*, 71(1), pp.167-185.

Brem, D. 2015. How can I deal with uneven sample sizes in my study? Researchgate.net. Available from:

https://www.researchgate.net/post/How_can_I_deal_with_uneven_sample_sizes_in_my_study/544aaa f5d2fd6488528b4600/citation/download

Census 2016 Profile 11 – Employment, Occupations and Industry - CSO - Central Statistics Office. 2020. Cso.ie. Available from:

https://www.cso.ie/en/csolatestnews/presspages/2017/census2016profile11employmentoccupationsan dindustry/ [Accessed March 20, 2020].

Chapman, J., Fletcher, C., Corsini, N. and de Cure, G. 2020. Australian office workers' response to sedentary behaviour messaging. *International Journal of Workplace Health Management*, 13(2), pp.189-202.

Chartered Institute of Personnel and Development 2019. *How To Help Your Team Thrive At Work*. London: CIPD.

Cheng, B., Zhou, X. and Guo, G. 2019. Family-to-work spillover effects of family incivility on employee sabotage in the service industry. *International Journal of Conflict Management*, 30(2), pp.270-287.

Choi, E. and Kim, J. 2017. The association between work–life balance and health status among Korean workers. *Work*, 58(4), pp.509-517.

Clays, E., Hallman, D., Oakman, J. and Holtermann, A. 2020. Objectively measured occupational physical activity in blue-collar workers: What is the role of job type, gender and psychosocial resources?. *Applied Ergonomics*, 82, p.102948.

Cooper, C. 2020. 10 stress busters. nhs.uk. Available from:

https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/stress-anxiety-depression/reduce-stress/ [Accessed July 1, 2020].

Cousins, R., MacKay, C., Clarke, S., Kelly, C., Kelly, P. and McCaig, R. 2004. 'Management Standards' work-related stress in the UK: practical development. *Work & Stress*, 18(2), pp.113-136.

Crotty, M. (1998) *The foundations of social research: Meaning and perspective in the research process*. St Leonards, NSW: Allen and Unwin

Dahl, M. 2011. Organizational Change and Employee Stress. *Management Science*, 57(2), pp.240-256.

De Spiegelaere, S., Van Gyes, G. and Van Hootegem, G. 2012. Job Design and Innovative 34

Work Behavior: One Size Does Not Fit All Types of Employees. *Journal of Entrepreneurship, Management and Innovation*, 8(4), pp.5-20.

Dėdelė, A., Miškinytė, A., Andrušaitytė, S. and Bartkutė, Z. 2019. Perceived Stress among Different Occupational Groups and the Interaction with Sedentary Behaviour. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 16(23), p.4595.

Duxbury, L., Stevenson, M. and Higgins, C. 2018. Too much to do, too little time: Role overload and stress in a multi-role environment. *International Journal of Stress Management*, 25(3), pp.250-266.

Einarsen, S., Hoel, H., Zapf, D., & Cooper, C. L. 2011. The concept of bullying at work. The European tradition. *Bullying and harassment in the workplace: Developments in theory, research, and practice*, 2, pp. 3–39.

Eldridge, L. and Pabilonia, S. 2010. Are Those Who Bring Work Home Really Working Longer Hours? Implications for BLS Productivity Measures. *SSRN Electronic Journal*, 133(12), pp.18-35.

Elser, H., Falconi, A., Bass, M. and Cullen, M. 2018. Blue-collar work and women's health: A systematic review of the evidence from 1990 to 2015. *SSM - Population Health*, 6, pp.195-244.

Elser, H., Rehkopf, D., Meausoone, V., Jewell, N., Eisen, E. and Cullen, M. 2019. Gender, Depression, and Blue-collar Work. *Epidemiology*, 30(3), pp.435-444.

Economic Research Institute. 2020. ERI | Salary Expert - Sales Representative Salary Ireland. *ERI | Salary Expert*. Available from: https://www.salaryexpert.com/salary/job/sales-representative/ireland [Accessed January 25, 2020].

Fan, L., Blumenthal, J., Watkins, L. and Sherwood, A. 2015. Work and home stress: associations with anxiety and depression symptoms. *Occupational Medicine*, 65(2), pp.110-116.

Farrell, R. 2020. Work-life balance is more important than pay for job-hunters, survey reveals. *Independent.ie*. Available from: <u>https://www.independent.ie/business/in-the-workplace/work-life-balance-is-more-important-than-pay-for-job-hunters-survey-reveals-37321192.html</u>.

Fitzgerald, J. 2019. Early Retirement and Mortality Rates of Blue-Collar Men. *NBER Digest*, 1(1), pp.p3-3. 3/4p.

Forbes 2018. Yes, Blue-Collar Workers Could Be Harmed By A Higher Retirement Age. What Next?. New York: Forbes. Available from: https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbes-personal-shopper/2020/03/13/best-monitors-for-working-from-home/#5748340332bc [Accessed April 1, 2020].

Forsey, M. 2015. Blue-collar affluence in a remote mining town: challenging the modernist myth of education. *Ethnography and Education*, 10(3), pp.356-369.

Geraint, J. 2019. The gig economy in the UK: a regional perspective. *Journal of Global Responsibility*, 10(3), pp.p197-210, 14p.

Geydar, D. 2020. An Empirical Research on Factors Affecting Employee Absenteeism in an 35

Airline Industry: A Relook on Job Stress, Work-Life Balance and Job Satisfaction as Predictors. *International Journal of Psychosocial Rehabilitation*, 24(02), pp.804-832.

Gorry, T. 2019. Occupational stress | Employment Rights Ireland. Employmentrightsireland.com. Available from:

https://employmentrightsireland.com/tag/occupational-stress/ [Accessed March 30, 2020].

Gray-Stanley, J., Muramatsu, N., Heller, T., Hughes, S., Johnson, T. and Ramirez-Valles, J. 2010. Work stress and depression among direct support professionals: the role of work support and locus of control. *Journal of Intellectual Disability Research*, 54(8), pp.749-761.

Hanifa, S. and Oktafani, F. 2019. The Influence of Work Stress on Employees Performance of PT. Bank Central Asia Tbk. Branch Office Subang. *Jurnal Nusantara Aplikasi Manajemen Bisnis*, 4(2).

Hennequin, E. 2007. What "career success" means to blue-collar workers. *Career Development Internatinal*, 12(6), pp.565-581.

Herr, R., Bosch, J., Loerbroks, A., van Vianen, A., Jarczok, M., Fischer, J. and Schmidt, B. 2015. Three job stress models and their relationship with musculoskeletal pain in blue- and white-collar workers. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, 79(5), pp.340-347.

Holtermann A, Hallman D.M., Mathiassen S.E., Gupta N, Korshøj M. 2015. Differences between work and leisure in temporal patterns of objectively measured physical activity among bluecollar workers, *BMC Public Health*, 15 (1), p. 976.

HSE. 2020. *Hse.gov.uk*. Available from:

https://www.hse.gov.uk/stress/assets/docs/indicatortoolmanual.pdf [Accessed May 28, 2020].

HSE.ie - Coronary Heart Disease. 2020. HSE.ie. Available from:

https://www.hse.ie/eng/health/az/c/coronary-heart-disease/ [Accessed April 8, 2020].

Hudson, T., Moffett, N. and McCabe, K. 2015. What is the Impact of Stress-Coping Skills on Levels of Motivation in Adolescents?. *Georgia Educational Researcher*, 12(1).

Hulsegge, G., Gupta, N., Proper, K., van Lobenstein, N., IJzelenberg, W., Hallman, D., Holtermann, A. and van der Beek, A. 2018. Shift work is associated with reduced heart rate variability among men but not women. *International Journal of Cardiology*, 258, pp.109-114.

Hwang, W. and Lee, C. 2014. Effect of psychosocial factors on metabolic syndrome in male and female blue-collar workers. *Japan Journal of Nursing Science*, 11(1), pp.p23-34, 12p.

Hyland, M. and Prottas, D. 2016. Looking at spillover from both sides: an examination of work and home flexibility and permeability. *Community, Work & Family*, 20(2), pp.181-200.

Ju, Y., Park, E., Ju, H., Lee, S., Lee, J., Kim, W., Chun, S. and Kim, T. 2017. The influence of family stress and conflict on depressive symptoms among working married women: A longitudinal study. *Health Care for Women International*, 39(3), pp.275-288.

Kerr, R., McHugh, M. and McCrory, M. 2009. HSE Management Standards and stress-related work outcomes. *Occupational Medicine*, 59(8), pp.574-579.
Keplinger, K., Lambert, B., Caza, B., Merriman, K., Murphy, M., Wang, L. and Cropanzano, R. 2018. Improving Lives of Gig Workers: Navigating Ups and Downs of the Gig Economy. *Academy of Management Proceedings*, 2018(1), p.18166.

Kivimäki, M. and Kawachi, I. 2015. Work Stress as a Risk Factor for Cardiovascular Disease. *Current Cardiology Reports*, 17(9).

Kurniawan, R., Sularso, R. and Titisari, P. 2018. The Effect Of Work Conflict And Job Stress On Employees Performance With Organizational Commitment As Intervening Variable. *Jurnal Manajemen Dan Kewirausahaan*, 6(1).

Lecca, L., Finstead, G., Traversini, V., Lulli, L., Gualco, B. and Giulio, G. 2020. The Role of Job Support as a Target for the Management of Work-Related Stress: The State of Art. *Quality* - *Access to Success*, 21(174), pp.52-158, P7.

Lee, E. and Kim, Y. 2018. Effect of university students' sedentary behavior on stress, anxiety, and depression. *Perspectives in Psychiatric Care*, 55(2), pp.164-169.

Leevy, J., Khoshgoftaar, T., Bauder, R. and Seliya, N. 2018. A survey on addressing highclass imbalance in big data. *Journal of Big Data*, 5(1).

Lott, B. 2013. Social Class Myopia: The Case of Psychology and Labor Unions. *Analyses of Social Issues and Public Policy*, 14(1), pp.261-280.

Jebelli, H., Hwang, S. and Lee, S. 2018. EEG-based workers' stress recognition at construction sites. *Automation in Construction*, 93, pp.315-324.

Lips-Wiersma, M., Wright, S. and Dik, B. 2016. Meaningful work: differences among blue-, pink-, and white-collar occupations. *Career Development International*, 21(5), pp.534-551.

Malik, N. and Björkqvist, K. 2019. Workplace bullying and occupational stress among university teachers: Mediating and moderating factors. *Europe's Journal of Psychology*, 15(2), pp.240-259.

Manjula, V. and Manjula, M. 2012. Study of Psychological Wellbeing of Employees in a Manufacturing Industry. *Journal of Psychosocial Research*, 7(2), pp.p297-303. 7p.

MacKay, C., Cousins, R., Kelly, P., Lee, S. and McCaig, R. 2004. 'Management Standards' and work-related stress in the UK: policy background and science. *Work & Stress*, 18(2), pp.91-112.

Norliyana, Z. and Halimah Mohd, Y. 2018. Impact of Stress: A Systematic Review. Proceedings of the International Conference on Industrial Engineering & Operations Management, 1(1), pp.p2329-2334, 6p.

Orgambídez, A. and Almeida, H. 2020. Exploring the link between structural empowerment and job satisfaction through the mediating effect of role stress: A cross-sectional questionnaire study. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 109, p.103672.

Pannu, H. and Tikku, P. 2014. Outcomes of Stress: A Study of Cause & Remedial Actions For Reducing Stress. *CLEAR International Journal of Research in Commerce & Management.*, 5(9), pp.p34-37. 4p. Padkapayeva, K., Gilbert-Ouimet, M., Bielecky, A., Ibrahim, S., Mustard, C., Brisson, C. and Smith, P. 2018. Gender/Sex Differences in the Relationship between Psychosocial Work Exposures and Work and Life Stress. *Annals of Work Exposures & Health*, 62(4), pp.p416-425, 10p.

Petrie, K., Gayed, A., Bryan, B., Deady, M., Madan, I., Savic, A., Wooldridge, Z., Counson, I., Calvo, R., Glozier, N. and Harvey, S. 2018. The importance of manager support for the mental health and well-being of ambulance personnel. *PLOS ONE*, 13(5), p.e0197802.

Petriglieri, G., Ashford, S. and Wrzesniewski, A. 2018. Agony and Ecstasy in the Gig Economy: Cultivating Holding Environments for Precarious and Personalized Work Identities. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 64(1), pp.124-170.

Practical Considerations in Planning a Study. 2020. *Caresearch.com.au*. Available from: https://www.caresearch.com.au/caresearch/tabid/2640/Default.aspx [Accessed January 26, 2020].

Prihartono, N., Fitriyani, F. and Riyadina, W. 2018. Cardiovascular Disease Risk Factors Among Blue and White-collar Workers in Indonesia. *Acta Medica Indonesiana*, 50(2).

Raja, P. 2020. Experts explain how to manage mental wellbeing during COVID-19. *World Economic Forum*. Available from: https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/04/covid-19-mental-health/ [Accessed April 6, 2020].

Sakshaug, J., Wiśniowski, A., Ruiz, D. and Blom, A. 2019. Supplementing Small Probability Samples with Nonprobability Samples: A Bayesian Approach. *Journal of Official Statistics*, 35(3), pp.653-681.

Santhanam, N. and Srinivas, S. 2019. Modeling the impact of employee engagement and happiness on burnout and turnover intention among blue-collar workers at a manufacturing company. *Benchmarking: An International Journal*, 27(2), pp.499-516.

Sareen, J., Erickson, J., Medved, M., Asmundson, G., Enns, M., Stein, M., Leslie, W., Doupe, M. and Logsetty, S. 2013. RISK FACTORS FOR POST-INJURY MENTAL HEALTH PROBLEMS. *Depression and Anxiety*, 30(4), pp.321-327.

Sarwar, A., Ibrahim Abdullah, M., Sarfraz, M. and Kashif Imran, M. 2019. Collaborative effect of workplace ostracism and self-efficacy versus job stress. *Journal of Entrepreneurship, Management and Innovation*, 15(4), pp.107-138.

Sato, K., Kuroda, S. and Owan, H. 2020. Mental health effects of long work hours, night and weekend work, and short rest periods. *Social Science & Medicine*, 246, p.112774.

Schreurs, B., van Emmerik, H., de Cuyper, N., Notelaers, G. and de Witte, H. 2010. Job demands-resources and early retirement intention: Differences between blue-and white-collar workers. *Economic & Industrial Democracy*, 32(1), pp.p47-68, 22p.

Scott, E. 2020. The Main Causes of Stress. *Verywellmind*. Available from: https://www.verywellmind.com/what-are-the-main-causes-of-stress-3145063 [Accessed May 14, 2020].

Sharma, E. 2015. A Study of the Factors That Cause Occupational Stress Among Blue-Collar 38

Employees. IUP Journal of Organizational Behavior, 14(4), pp.52-65.

Sharma, V. and Chalotra, A. 2017. Job stress, job burnout and job satisfaction: A study of call centres in Jammu and Kashmir. *Pranjana:The Journal of Management Awareness*, 20(2), p.51.

Singh, Y.K., 2006. *Fundamental of research methodology and statistics*. New Age International, pp.1.

Sky News 2020. *Coronavirus: Ireland put in lockdown as Varadkar asks nation to 'forego freedoms*. Available from: https://news.sky.com/story/coronavirus-ireland-put-in-lockdown-as-covid-19-spreads-11964828 [Accessed April 3, 2020].

Smith, T., Hughes, K., DeJoy, D. and Dyal, M. 2018. Assessment of relationships between work stress, work-family conflict, burnout and firefighter safety behavior outcomes. *Safety Science*, 103, pp.287-292.

Sreejesh, S., Mohapatra, S. and Anusree, M. 2013. Business Research Design: Exploratory, Descriptive and Causal Designs. *Business Research Methods*, pp.25-103.

Swida-Barteczka, A. and Szweykowska-Kulinska, Z. 2019. Micromanagement of Developmental and Stress-Induced Senescence: The Emerging Role of MicroRNAs. *Genes*, 10(3), p.210.

Talab, A., Badfar, D., Nikomaram, M., Azari, G. and Mansori, A. 2017. Effect of Back Pain on Occupational Stress among White-collar Workers. *University Safety Investigations*, 3(2), pp.35-43.

Teychenne, M., Stephens, L., Costigan, S., Olstad, D., Stubbs, B. and Turner, A. 2019. The association between sedentary behaviour and indicators of stress: a systematic review. *BMC Public Health*, 19(1).

The Average Industrial Wage and the Irish Economy - CSO - Central Statistics Office. 2019. *Cso.ie.* Available from: https://www.cso.ie/en/releasesandpublications/ep/p-hes/hes2015/aiw/ [Accessed April 8, 2020].

Tripathy, M. 2018. Recognizing & Handling the Underlying Causes of Stress at Workplace: An Approach through Soft Skills. *International Journal of Management, Accounting & Economics*, 5(7), pp.p619-632. 14p.

Vassos, M., Nankervis, K., Skerry, T. and Lante, K. 2017. Can the job demand-control-(support) model predict disability support worker burnout and work engagement?. *Journal of Intellectual & Developmental Disability*, 44(2), pp.139-149.

Villadsen, K. 2016. Constantly online and the fantasy of 'work–life balance': Reinterpreting work-connectivity as cynical practice and fetishism. *Culture and Organization*, 23(5), pp.363-378.

von Bonsdorff, M., Seitsamo, J., von Bonsdorff, M., Ilmarinen, J., Nygård, C. and Rantanen, T. 2012. Job strain among blue-collar and white-collar employees as a determinant of total mortality: a 28-year population-based follow-up. *BMJ Open*, 2(2), p.e000860.

Wang, Z., Liu, H., Yu, H., Wu, Y., Chang, S. and Wang, L. 2017. Associations between occupational stress, burnout and well-being among manufacturing workers: mediating roles of

psychological capital and self-esteem. BMC Psychiatry, 17(1).

Wilson, G. and Maume, D. 2013. Men's race-based mobility into management: Analyses at the blue collar and white collar job levels. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, 33, pp.1-12.

Wilson, R., Perry, S., Witt, L. and Griffeth, R. 2015. The exhausted short-timer: Leveraging autonomy to engage in production deviance. *Human Relations*, 68(11), pp.1693-1711.

Woodford, K. 2005. *Cambridge advanced learner's dictionary*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Xu, S., Martinez, L., Van Hoof, H., Estrella Duran, M., Maldonado Perez, G. and Gavilanes, J. 2017. Emotional Exhaustion Among Hotel Employees: The Interactive Effects of Affective Dispositions and Positive Work Reflection. *Cornell Hospitality Quarterly*, 59(3), pp.285-295.

Yang, S., Kim, J. and Song, R. 2020. Doubly robust inference when combining probability and non-probability samples with high dimensional data. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B* (Statistical Methodology), 82(2), pp.445-465.

Zakaria, C., Balan, R. and Lee, Y. 2019. StressMon. *Proceedings of the ACM on Human-Computer Interaction*, 3(CSCW), pp.1-29.

Appendices

Appendix A: Survey Monkey Questionnaire:

Work Related Stress Survey

Information & Consent

Thank you for participating in this survey. The purpose of this research is to analyse the differing stress levels in different employment sectors. This is a research project being conducted by a masters student at the National College of Ireland (NCI). Your participation in this research study is voluntary. You may choose not to participate. If you decide to participate in this research survey, you may withdraw at any time up to the point of data submission. If you decide not to participate in this study after this point, it will not be possible to identify your data in order to remove it.

The procedure involves filling in an online survey that will take approximately 4-5 minutes. Your responses will be confidential and no identifying information will be collected such as your name, email address or IP address. The survey answers should be based on your current job.

We will do our best to keep your information confidential. All data is stored in a password protected electronic format. To help protect your confidentiality, the surveys will not contain information that will personally identify you. The results of this study will be used for scholarly purposes only and may be shared with NCI representatives.

If you have any questions about the research study, please contact x18183930@student.ncirl.ie.

ELECT.	RONIC	CONSE	TT.
ELECI	NONIC	CONSE	

Clicking on the "Next" button below indicates that:

you have read the above information

- you voluntarily agree to participate
- you are at least 18 years of age

If you do not wish to participate in the research study, please decline participation by exiting the survey.



Work Related Stress Survey

Section 1

1. What sector do you work in?

2. What is your job title?

3. What age are you?

- O Under 18
- 18-24
- 25-34
- () 35-44
- () 45-54
- 55-64

4. What is your gender?

O Male

O Female

O Other

5. Pick the below which best describes your working schedule

- 9am-5pm Monday to Friday
- Weekend work
- Evening work
- Night shifts
- 🔵 On call
- A combination of the above
- O Other

6. What is your marital status?

- Single
- Cohabiting
- Engaged
- Married
- Separated
- O Divorced
- Widowed

7. How many children do you have?

- 0 0
- $\bigcirc 1$
- 0 2
- 03
- 0 4
- _
- 0 5+

8. Please rate the level of conflict that occurs in your home

\bigcirc	Never
\bigcirc	Seldom
0	Sometimes
0	Often
0	Always
9. H you'	ow often do you bring home work with ?
you'	
you'	?
you'	? Never
you'	? Never Seldom

10. Have you had any work related injuries in the last 12 months?

🔵 Yes

O No

Work Related Stress Survey

Section 2

11. I am clear what is expected of me at work

- 1
 2
 3
- 04
- 0 5

12. I can decide when to take a break
0 1
○ 2
О з
O 4
0 5
13. I know how to go about getting my job done
done
done 5
done 5 4

14. I am subject to personal harassment in the form of unkind words or behaviour

- 0 5
- 04
- () з
- 0 2
- 01

15. Different groups at work demand things from me that are hard to combine

- $\bigcirc 1$
- 0 2
- Оз
- 04
- 0 5

16.1	have	achievable	e deadlines
10.1	110140	actilevable	ucaumes

0	1			
0	2			
0	3			
0	4			
0	5			

17. If work gets difficult, my colleagues will help me

18. I am given supportive feedback on the work I do

- $\bigcirc 1$
- 0 2
- 03
- 04
- 0
- 5

19. I have to work very intensively

- 01
- 0 2
- 3
- 04
- 0 5

20. I have a say in my own work speed



21. I am clear what my duties and responsibilities are

\odot	1
0	2
0	3
0	4
0	5

22. I have to neglect some tasks because I have too much

to do

- 1 2 3 4
- 5

23. I am clear about the goals and objectives for my department

C)	5
C	Ć	4
C)	3
C)	2
C)	1

24. There is friction or anger between colleagues

0	1		
0	2		
0	3		
0	4		
0	5		

25. I have a choice in deciding how I do my work

- Never
- Seldom

Sometimes

Often

🔿 Always

26. I am unable to take sufficient breaks

- $\bigcirc 1$
- 0 2
- 03
- 0 4
- ~
- 05

27. I understand how my work fits into the overall aim of the organisation

- $\bigcirc 1$
- 0 2
- 03
- 04
- 0 5

28. I am pressured to work long hours

29. I have a choice in deciding what I do at work

- $\bigcirc 1$
- 0 2
- Оз
- 04
- 0 5

30. I have to work very fast

- $\bigcirc 1$
- 0 2
- 0 3
- 04
- 0 5

31. I am subject to bullying at work

- O_1
- 0 2
- 3
- () 4
- ~
- 0 5



- () 1 () 2
- () з
- 04
- 0 5

33. I can rely on my line manager to help me out with a work problem

34. I have some say over the way I work

- 1
- 03
- 04
- 5

50

35. I get help and support I need from colleagues
01
0 2
○ 3
○ 4
0 5
36. I have sufficient opportunities to question managers about change at work
01
○ 2
○ 3
○ 4

37. I receive the respect at work I deserve from my

colleagues

 $\bigcirc 1$

0 5

- 0 2
- 03
- 04
- 0 5

38. Staff are always consulted about change at work

1
2
3
4
5

39. I can talk to my line manager about something that has upset or annoyed me about work

- $\bigcirc 1$
- 0 2
- Оз
- 04
- 0 5

40. My working time can be flexible

- 01
- 0 2
- O 3
- 0 4
- ~
- 0 5

41. My colleagues are willing to listen to my work-related problems

- 01
- 0 2
- 03
- 04
- 0 5

42. When changes are made at work, I am clear how they will work out in practice

- 01
- 0 2
- Оз
- 04
- 0 5

43. I am supported through emotionally demanding work

01			
0 2			
() з			
0 4			
0 5			

44. Relationships at work are strained

- $\bigcirc 1$
- 0 2
- 03
- 04
- 0 5

45. My line manager encourages me at work

1
2
3
4
5